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A speaker system functioning as a stand capable of poWer 
supply to a mobile phone and hand-free communication and 
being capable of derived surround reproduction or stereo 
reproduction is provided. An enclosure (201), on Which a 
mobile phone is placed, includes therein supply means (209) 
for supplying electric poWer to the mobile phone, commu 
nication means (213) for enabling hand-free communication 
by the mobile phone through a microphone (211), process 
ing means for introducing signals from the mobile phone 
and performing a predetermined processing, and a pair of 
speakers (215, 215‘) provided on both sides of the enclosure 
in a state in Which back sides thereof are substantially face 
to each other for generating sounds based on output signals 
from the processing means. 
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SPEAKER SYSTEM 

TECHNICAL FIELD 

[0001] The present invention relates to a speaker system 
and, more speci?cally, to a speaker system capable of 
placing a mobile phone thereon and, in this state, capable of 
supplying electric poWer to the mobile phone and generating 
sounds based on incoming signals from the mobile phone. 

BACKGROUND ART 

[0002] Charging of an internal battery of a mobile phone 
is performed in a state in Which the mobile phone is placed 
on a stand. Aso-called hand-free set including such a stand 
provided With a microphone, a speaker, and so on for 
enabling communication in a state in Which the mobile 
phone is placed on the stand is disclosed in JP-A-10-98512 
and JP-A-10-285254. 

[0003] In recent years, a music delivery service via a 
mobile phone is in the course of coming into practical use. 
In the aforementioned hand-free set, since arrangement of 
stereo reproduction is not taken into account, only monaural 
reproduction is available even When taking advantage of 
such music delivery service. Also, although it is necessary to 
arrange a plurality of speakers at a suitable distance in order 
to realiZe reproduction in association With stereo feeling, 
since such a stand is doWnsiZed in association With doWn 
siZing of the mobile phone, such an arrangement of the 
speakers is impossible to realiZe. 

[0004] As an improved stereo reproduction, there eXists 
reproduction Which provides audiences With “surround” 
feeing, so-called derived surround reproduction. HoWever, 
reproduction of such type is also impossible in the afore 
mentioned hand-free set. The term “derived surround repro 
duction” represents generation of sound Which provides the 
audience With a feeling as if there Were sound sources not 
only in front, but also on the sides or in the back from a 
plurality of speakers arranged only in front. 

[0005] In vieW of the aforementioned problems, it is an 
object of the present invention to provide a speaker system 
capable of derived surround reproduction or stereo repro 
duction, Which also functions as a stand capable of poWer 
supply to a mobile phone and of hand-free communication. 

DISCLOSURE OF THE INVENTION 

[0006] (1) In order to achieve the above described object, 
an aspect of the present invention is a speaker system 
including: an enclosure having a placing section on Which a 
mobile phone is placed in a state in Which a user can operate; 
supply means for supplying electric poWer from the side of 
the enclosure to the mobile phone placed on the placing 
section; a microphone provided on the enclosure; commu 
nication means for alloWing a user to communicate through 
the mobile phone placed on the placing section through the 
microphone; introducing means for introducing signals from 
the mobile phone placed on the placing section to the interior 
of the enclosure; processing means for performing a prede 
termined processing on the introduced signals; and a pair of 
speakers provided on both sides of the enclosure in such a 
manner that back sides thereof substantially face to each 
other for generating sounds based on the output signals from 
the processing means. 
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[0007] In this aspect of the invention, since the pair of 
speakers generating sounds based on the output signals from 
the processing means are provided on both sides of the 
enclosure in such a manner that the back sides thereof 
substantially face to each other, derived surround reproduc 
tion or stereo reproduction is achieved even When the 
enclosure is doWnsiZed. 

[0008] (2) In order to achieve the aforementioned object, 
another aspect of the present invention is a speaker system 
including: an enclosure having a placing section on Which a 
mobile phone is placed in a state in Which a user can operate; 
supply means for supplying electric poWer from the side of 
the enclosure to the mobile phone placed on the placing 
section; a microphone provided on the enclosure; commu 
nication means for alloWing a user to communicate through 
the mobile phone placed on the placing section through the 
microphone; introducing means for introducing signals from 
the mobile phone placed on the placing section to the interior 
of the enclosure; the other introducing means for introducing 
signals from an external signal source into the enclosure; 
selecting means for selecting any one of the signals intro 
duced by the introducing means and the signals introduced 
by the other introducing means; processing means for per 
forming a predetermined processing on the selected signals; 
and a pair of speakers provided on both sides of the 
enclosure in such a manner that back sides thereof substan 
tially face to each other for generating sounds based on the 
output signals from the processing means. 

[0009] According to this aspect of the invention, since the 
pair of speakers for generating sounds based on the output 
signals of the processing means are provided on both sides 
of the enclosure in such a manner that back sides thereof 
substantially face to each other, derived surround reproduc 
tion or stereo reproduction is achieved even When the 
enclosure is doWnsiZed. 

[0010] In addition, since the signals Which the processing 
means processes are adapted to be selected by the selecting 
means, the signals from the mobile phone or the signals from 
the external signal source may be selectively reproduced. 

[0011] In the invention according to the respective aspects, 
preferably, output means for outputting output signals of the 
processing means to the outside of the enclosure is provided, 
so that it enables supply of the signals to the eXternal 
equipment such as a headphone. 

[0012] In the invention according to the respective 
aspects, preferably, the signals introduced by the introducing 
means are music signals delivered to the mobile phone 
placed on the placing section, so that it alloWs the user to 
receive a music delivery service. 

[0013] In the invention according to the respective 
aspects, preferably, the predetermined processing is a pro 
cessing for derived surround reproduction, so that it alloWs 
the audience to have a surround feeling. 

[0014] In the invention according to the respective 
aspects, preferably, the predetermined processing is a pro 
cessing for stereo reproduction, so that it alloWs the audience 
to have a stereo feeling. 

[0015] (3) In order to achieve the aforementioned object, 
still another aspect of the present invention is a system 
having a function for charging a battery of a mobile phone 
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placed on a placing section including: a connector for 
distributing power and sending/receiving of signals With 
respect to the placed mobile phone; amplifying means for 
amplifying sound signals received from the mobile phone 
via the connector; speakers for outputting sounds ampli?ed 
by the amplifying means; characteriZed in that center aXes of 
at least a pair of speakers are directed at an angle Within a 
range betWeen 30° and 90° in the lateral horiZontal direction 
With respect to the front and Within an elevating angle 
betWeen 0° and 60°. 

[0016] In the invention according to this aspect, When 
charging the battery of the placed mobile phone, poWer 
distribution and reception/sending of signals are being per 
formed via the connector With respect to the placed mobile 
phone, and the sound signals received from the mobile 
phone via the connector is ampli?ed by the amplifying 
means and the ampli?ed sound is outputted from the speak 
ers. The amplifying means is preferably capable of ampli 
fying the derived surround signals. Alternatively, the ampli 
fying means is preferably capable of amplifying the stereo 
signals. 

[0017] Since the sound is outputted from the speakers 
installed in such a manner that the center aXes of at least a 

pair of speakers are directed at an angle Within a range 
betWeen 30° and 90° in the lateral horiZontal direction from 
the front and Within an elevating angle betWeen 0° and 60°, 
it is suitable for derived surround reproduction or stereo 
reproduction of music information delivered by the music 
delivery service. 

[0018] When outputting the sound from the speakers 
installed in such a manner that the center aXes of at least a 

pair of speakers are directed at an angle Within a range of 45° 
from the front, a further suitable state for the spread of sound 
during derived surround reproduction or stereo reproduction 
is achieved. 

[0019] When the sound is outputted from the speakers 
installed in such a manner that the center aXes of at least a 
pair of speakers are directed at an angle Within a range 
betWeen 30° and 45° from the front, a further suitable state 
for derived surround reproduction or stereo reproduction in 
a state of being placed on a table or a desk is achieved. 

[0020] Derived surround reproduction or stereo reproduc 
tion described above is suitable for outputting stereo sounds 
from the mobile phone Which receives music information 
via the music delivery service. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0021] FIG. 1 is a schematic draWing shoWing an eXample 
of a speaker system according to the best mode for carrying 
out the present invention in a state in Which a mobile phone 
is placed thereon. 

[0022] FIG. 2 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from above in front. 

[0023] FIG. 3 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from right above. 
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[0024] FIG. 4 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from left above. 

[0025] FIG. 5 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from above in the back. 

[0026] FIG. 6 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of another eXample of the speaker system according to 
the best mode for carrying out the present invention shoWing 
a state in Which the mobile phone is placed thereon. 

[0027] FIG. 7 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from above in front. 

[0028] FIG. 8 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from right above. 

[0029] FIG. 9 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from left above. 

[0030] FIG. 10 is a schematic draWing shoWing an appear 
ance of the eXample of the speaker system according to the 
best mode for carrying out the present invention vieWed 
from above in the back. 

[0031] FIG. 11 is a block diagram shoWing an electrical 
structure of a speaker system according to the eXample of the 
speaker system according to the best mode for carrying out 
the present invention. 

[0032] FIG. 12 is a plan vieW shoWing the structure of an 
eXample of a speaker system according to the best mode for 
carrying out the present invention. 

[0033] FIG. 13 is a front vieW shoWing the structure of the 
eXample of the speaker system according to the best mode 
for carrying out the present invention. 

[0034] FIG. 14 is a right side vieW shoWing the structure 
of the eXample of the speaker system according to the best 
mode for carrying out the present invention. 

[0035] FIG. 15 is an outline vieW of the structure of the 
eXample of the speaker system shoWing a state vieWed from 
the direction A in FIG. 12 according to the best mode for 
carrying out the present invention. 

[0036] FIG. 16 is a block diagram shoWing an electrical 
structure of the eXample of the speaker system according to 
the best mode for carrying out the present invention. 

BEST MODE FOR CARRYING OUT THE 
INVENTION 

[0037] Referring noW to the draWings, eXamples of the 
best mode for carrying out the invention Will be described in 
detail beloW. The present invention is not limited to the 
eXamples of the best mode for carrying out the invention. 

[0038] FIG. 1 shoWs a schematic front vieW of an outline 
of a speaker system 200. The speaker system 200 is an 
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example of the best mode for carrying out the invention. In 
the drawing, the speaker system 200 is shoWn With a mobile 
phone 500 placed thereon. The mobile phone 500 is placed 
on the upper surface of the speaker system 200 in an upright 
position. In the placed state, the mobile phone 500 also faces 
toWard the front. The speaker system 200 is used in a state 
of being installed on a desk or the like. 

[0039] FIG. 2 to FIG. 5 shoW an outline of the speaker 
system 200 When vieWed in various vieWpoints, respec 
tively. The vieWpoints in FIG. 2, FIG. 3, FIG. 4 and FIG. 
5 are above in front, right above, left above, and above in the 
back, respectively. 
[0040] As shoWn in these draWings, the speaker system 
200 is formed generally into a hexahedron. The front surface 
and the upper surface are slightly inclined With respect to the 
vertical and horiZontal directions, respectively. The front 
surface inclines backWard and the upper surface inclines 
forWard. Both side surfaces and the back surface extend 
almost vertically. The distance betWeen both side surfaces 
are slightly narroWed toWard the front. A bottom surface 
Which cannot be seen in the draWing extends horiZontally. 
The hexahedron of the shape as described above constitutes 
an enclosure 201 of the speaker system 200. The inclination 
of the front surface and the upper surface and narroWing of 
the distance betWeen the side surfaces of the enclosure 201 
are not necessarily inevitable. 

[0041] The enclosure 201 is formed With a slit 203 on the 
front surface on the right side. Part of a disk-shaped dial 205 
is exposed from the slit 203. The dial 205 is rotatably 
mounted in the enclosure 201. The dial 205 is for enabling 
adjustment of volume, Which Will be described later. 

[0042] The enclosure 201 is formed With a recess 207 on 
the upper surface. The recess 207 is con?gured so as to be 
capable of accommodating the bottom of the mobile phone 
500. The recess 207 includes a connector 209 on the bottom 
surface thereof. The connector 209 has a structure to engage 
a connector on the bottom of the mobile phone 500. Place 
ment of the mobile phone 500 on the speaker system 200 in 
a state shoWn in FIG. 1 is enabled by engagement of these 
connectors. In this state, an electrical connection betWeen 
the mobile phone 500 and the speaker system 200 is estab 
lished. 

[0043] The enclosure 201 is provided With an opening 211 
and a push button 213 on the upper surface on the front side 
of the recess 207. The enclosure 201 is provided With a 
microphone, described later, inside thereof at the position 
corresponding to the opening 211. The microphone and the 
push button 213 are intended for enabling hand-free com 
munication through the mobile phone 500, as described 
later. 

[0044] The enclosure 201 is formed With a pair of Win 
doWs 215, 215‘ on the rear portion of the side surfaces 
thereof, respectively. There are provided a pair of speakers, 
described later, attached inside the WindoWs 215, 215‘, 
respectively. The WindoWs 215, 215‘ serve as WindoWs for 
radiating sounds from the pair of speakers, respectively. 

[0045] The pair of speakers are provided inside the enclo 
sure 201 in a state in Which back sides thereof substantially 
face to each other. Since the distance betWeen the side 
surfaces of the enclosure are slightly narroWed toWard the 
front, their back sides are not exactly face to each other in 
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a narroW sense. HoWever, they are substantially in a relation 
in Which the back sides face to each other. It is also possible 
to align the side surfaces in parallel With each other so that 
the pair of speakers are arranged in such a manner that the 
back sides face exactly to each other. 

[0046] In this arrangement, even When the distance 
betWeen the pair of speakers is signi?cantly reduced, derived 
surround reproduction and stereo reproduction can be suf 
?ciently realiZed. The present inventors have con?rmed it by 
conducting an experiment. 

[0047] In this arrangement, the directions of the main axes 
of sound radiation from the pair of speakers are substantially 
opposite from each other. Therefore, sounds reaching the 
audience’s ears being in front of the speaker system 200 are 
mainly the indirect sounds Which are the sounds radiated 
from the pair of speakers and re?ected on Walls or the like 
in a room. This contributes to enhance a surround effect and 
a stereo effect. 

[0048] The enclosure 201 is formed With four openings 
217, 219, 221, 223 at the loWer positions of the back surface 
thereof. There is provided a poWer input port, described 
later, inside the enclosure 201 behind the opening 217. An 
output end of an AC adaptor or the like, not shoWn, is 
connected through the opening 217 to the poWer input port. 
Accordingly, a direct-current poWer at a predetermined 
voltage, Which is converted from a commercially supplied 
alternating-current poWer is supplied into the enclosure 201. 
The direct current poWer serves as a poWer source for a 
circuit in the enclosure 201. It is supplied to the mobile 
phone 500 through the connector 209. The internal battery in 
the mobile phone 500 is charged by this poWer. 

[0049] There is provided a signal input port, described 
later, in the enclosure 201 behind the opening 219. A signal 
output terminal of an external device, not shoWn, is con 
nected to the signal input port through the opening 219. The 
external device is, for example, a music signal output device 
or the like Which reads music signals or the like from a 
medium as needed and outputs the same. 

[0050] There is provided a signal output port, described 
later, in the enclosure 201 behind the opening 221. A signal 
input terminal of an external device, not shoWn, is connected 
to the signal output port through the opening 221. The 
external device is, for example, a sound output device such 
as a headphone for outputting sounds based on supplied 
signals. 

[0051] There is provided a change-over sWitch, described 
later, in the enclosure 201 behind the opening 223, and a tab 
225 is exposed from the opening 223. The tab 225 can be 
moved laterally Within the opening 223. Accordingly, sig 
nals Which are an origin of sounds generated by the pair of 
speakers 215, 215‘ can be sWitched into signals from the 
mobile phone 500 or external input signals. 

[0052] FIG. 6 is a schematic draWing shoWing an outline 
of the speaker system 400 vieWed from right above the 
speaker system 400. The speaker system 400 is an example 
of the best mode for carrying out the invention. In the 
draWing, the speaker system 400 is shoWn together With a 
mobile phone 700 placed thereon. The mobile phone 700 is 
of a ?ip-?op type. In the draWing, a state in Which the 
display is opened is shoWn. The mobile phone 700 is placed 
in a state in Which the main body is laid on the upper surface 
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of the speaker system 400. In the placed state, a keyboard of 
the mobile phone 700 comes to the front. The speaker 
system 400 is used in a state of being placed on a desk or the 
like. 

[0053] FIG. 7 to FIG. 10 shoW schematic drawings shoW 
ing outlines of the speaker system 400 vieWed from various 
vieWpoints. The vieWpoints in FIG. 7, FIG. 8, FIG. 9, and 
FIG. 10 are direction opposing to the upper surface, right 
above the upper surface, left above the upper surface, and 
above in the back, respectively. 

[0054] As shoWn in the drawings, the speaker system 400 
is formed generally into a hexahedron of a boat-shape. The 
hexahedron as described above constitutes an enclosure 401 
of the speaker system 400. The front surface, the back 
surface, and the side surfaces of the enclosure 401 are 
substantially vertical surfaces. A bottom surface of the 
enclosure 401 Which cannot be seen in the draWing extends 
horiZontally. 

[0055] The enclosure 401 is formed With a pair of protru 
sions 431, 431‘ at the positions near the front surface of the 
upper surface thereof so as to be apart laterally from each 
other. The upper surface is formed With a pair of protrusions 
433, 433‘ at the positions near the back surface so as to be 
apart laterally from each other. The upper surface is formed 
With a protrusion 435 at the center of the end on the side of 
the back surface. A claW 437 is formed on the protrusion 
435. A force toWard the front is exerted on the claW 437 by 
a spring or the like provided in the protrusion 435. 

[0056] A space surrounded by the protrusions 431, 431‘, 
433, 433‘ and the claW 437 accommodates a main body of 
the mobile phone 700. In this state, a force toWard the front 
exerted by the claW 437 acts on the mobile phone 700, 
Whereby pressing the end of the mobile phone 700 against 
the protrusions 431, 431‘. 

[0057] The protrusions 431, 431‘ include electric contact 
shoes 441, 441‘ at the positions Where the mobile phone 700 
is pressed against. When the mobile phone 700 is placed, the 
electric contact shoes 441, 441‘ come into contact With 
corresponding contact points at the end of the mobile phone 
700. A force of a spring or the like is exerted to the electric 
contact shoes 441, 441‘ from inside the protrusions 431, 
431‘. Accordingly, electric contact betWeen the electric con 
tact shoes 441, 441‘ and the corresponding contact points is 
established. 

[0058] The protrusion 433 is provided With an electric 
cable 451 on the outer surface thereof. The electric cable 451 
includes a jack 453 at the end thereof. The jack 453 is 
inserted into a corresponding jack receptacle of the mobile 
phone 700 placed on the upper surface thereof. Accordingly, 
as shoWn in FIG. 6, electric connection betWeen the speaker 
system 400 and the mobile phone 700 is established. 

[0059] Provided betWeen the protrusions 431, 431‘ are an 
opening 411 and a push button 413. A microphone, 
described later, is provided at the position corresponding to 
the opening 411 in the enclosure 401. The microphone and 
the push button 413 are for enabling hand-free communi 
cation through the mobile phone 700, as described later. 

[0060] The enclosure 401 is formed With three openings 
417, 419, 421 on the loWer portion of the back surface. A 
poWer input port is provided in the enclosure 401 behind the 
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opening 417. An output terminal of the AC adaptor or the 
like, not shoWn, is connected to the poWer input port through 
the opening 417. Accordingly, a direct-current poWer at a 
predetermined voltage converted from commercially sup 
plied alternating-current poWer is supplied into the enclosure 
401. The direct current poWer serves as a poWer source for 
a circuit in the enclosure 401. It is supplied to the mobile 
phone 700 through the electric contact shoes 441, 441‘. The 
internal battery in the mobile phone 700 is charged by this 
poWer. 

[0061] There is provided a signal input port, described 
later, behind the opening 419. Asignal output terminal of an 
external device, not shoWn, is connected to the signal input 
port through the opening 419. The external device is, for 
example, a music signal output device or the like Which 
reads music signals or the like from a medium as needed and 
outputs the same. 

[0062] There is provided a signal output port, described 
later, behind the opening 421. A signal input terminal of an 
external device, not shoWn, is connected to the signal output 
port through the opening 421. The external device is, for 
example, a sound output device for outputting sounds based 
on supplied signals. 

[0063] The enclosure 401 is formed With a pair of Win 
doWs 415, 415‘ on the rear portion of the side surfaces 
thereof, respectively. There are provided a pair of speakers, 
described later, attached inside the WindoWs 415, 415‘, 
respectively. The WindoWs 415, 415‘ serve as WindoWs for 
radiating sounds from the pair of speakers, respectively. 

[0064] In this arrangement, even When the distance 
betWeen the pair of speakers is signi?cantly reduced, derived 
surround reproduction or stereo reproduction can be suf? 
ciently realiZed. The present inventors have con?rmed it by 
conducting an experiment. 

[0065] In this arrangement, the directions of the main axes 
of sound radiation from the pair of speakers are substantially 
opposite from each other. Therefore, sounds reaching the 
audience’s ears being in front of the speaker system 400 are 
mainly the indirect sounds Which are the sounds radiated 
from the pair of speakers and re?ected on Walls or the like 
in a room. This contributes to enhance a surround effect and 
a stereo effect. 

[0066] The enclosure 401 is formed With a slit 403 on the 
front surface on the right side. Part of a disk-shaped dial 405 
is exposed from the slit 403. The dial 405 is rotatably 
mounted in the enclosure 401. The dial 405 is for enabling 
adjustment of volume, Which Will be described later. 

[0067] The enclosure 401 is formed With an opening 423 
on the right side surface thereof. A change-over sWitch, 
described later, is provided behind the opening 423, and the 
tab 425 is exposed from the opening 423. The tab 425 can 
be moved laterally Within the opening 423. Accordingly, 
signals Which are an origin of sounds generated by the pair 
or speakers 415, 415‘ can be sWitched into signals from the 
mobile phone 700 or external input signals. 

[0068] FIG. 11 is a block diagram shoWing an electric 
structure of the speaker systems 200 and 400. Either speak 
ers are identical in electric structure. Interiors of the enclo 
sure 201 of the speaker system 200 and the enclosure 401 of 
the speaker system 400 are con?gured electrically as shoWn 
beloW. 
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[0069] Although the speaker system Will be described as 
an example of the speaker system 200 hereinafter, it is the 
same in the case of the speaker system 400. 

[0070] As shown in the drawing, the speaker system 200 
includes signal input ports 631, 619, signal output ports 643, 
621, a poWer input port 617, and poWer output port 645. The 
signal input port 631, the signal output port 643, and the 
poWer output port 645 exist in the connector 209 described 
above. The poWer input port 617, the signal input port 619, 
and the signal output port 621 exist behind the aforemen 
tioned openings 217, 219, and 221, respectively. 

[0071] In the speaker system 400, the signal input port 631 
and the signal output port 643 exist in the jack 453 described 
above. The poWer output port 645 corresponds to the afore 
mentioned electric contact shoes 441, 441‘. The electric 
input port 617, the signal input port 619, and the signal 
output port 621 exist behind the above-described openings 
417, 419, and 421, respectively. 

[0072] One of input signals from the signal input port 631 
and the signal input port 619 is selected by the change-over 
sWitch 625. The change-over sWitch 625 includes a tab for 
operating the same exposed from the enclosure 201 through 
the aforementioned opening 223. 

[0073] The input signals from the signal input port 631 are 
input signals from the mobile phone 200. The input signals 
from the mobile phone 200 are, for example, received 
signals, signals delivered by music delivery service, or the 
like. The input signals from the signal input port 619 are 
input signals from the external signal source connected to 
the signal input port 619. The external signal source is, for 
example, a device for outputting music signals read from a 
recording medium. The external signal source is not limited 
thereto, and may be any other suitable signal sources. 

[0074] The signals selected by the change-over sWitch are 
adjusted in signal strength by a volume adjustor 605. Adjust 
ment of the signal strength is performed by rotating the 
aforementioned dial 205. 

[0075] The signals Which are adjusted in signal strength 
are supplied to a signal processing unit 633. The signal 
processing unit 633 performs a predetermined processing on 
the input signals. The predetermined processing includes, 
for example, signal processing for derived surround repro 
duction. Such signal processing is performed by using, for 
example, a speci?c LSI. The signal processing is not limited 
to signal processing for derived surround reproduction, and 
may be any suitable signal processing such as signal pro 
cessing, for example, for stereo reproduction. 

[0076] The output signals of the signal processing unit 633 
are supplied to a speaker drive unit 635. The speaker drive 
unit 635 drives a pair of speakers 615, 615‘ by speaker drive 
signals corresponding to the input signals. The speakers 615, 
615‘ are provided at the positions facing the aforementioned 
WindoWs 215, 215‘ respectively, so that the sound is emitted 
outside through the WindoWs 215, 215‘. 

[0077] The output signals in the speaker drive unit 635 can 
be outputted through the signal output port 621 toWard the 
outside. Accordingly, reproduced sound becomes audible by 
connecting a body-Worn sound reproducing device, such as 
a headphone, to the signal output port 621. The external 
device to be connected to the signal output port 621 is not 
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limited to the headphone or the like, and may be any other 
suitable sound reproducing devices. 

[0078] A microphone 611 is provided at a position of the 
opening 211 of the enclosure 201. The output signals of the 
microphone 611 are supplied to a hand-free talking unit 641. 
A contact point signals from a push button 613 are also 
supplied to the hand-free talking unit 641. The push button 
613 corresponds to the aforementioned push button 213. The 
function of the hand-free talking unit 641 becomes effective 
in conjunction With the operation of the push button 613, and 
input signals from the microphone 611 are outputted from 
the signal output port 643 to the mobile phone 500 via the 
hand-free talking unit 641. Hand-free communication is 
enabled in this manner. When performing hand-free com 
munication, the change-over sWitch 625 is sWitched to the 
mobile phone 200 side, and the received sound is outputted 
through the speakers 615, 615‘. 

[0079] A direct-current poWer supply device, such as an 
AC adaptor, is connected to the poWer input port 617. This 
poWer is supplied as a source poWer for the signal processing 
unit 633, the speaker drive unit 635, and the hand-free 
talking unit 641. The direct-current poWer is also supplied to 
the mobile phone 200 via the poWer output port 645. The 
internal battery of the mobile phone 200 is charged by this 
poWer. 

[0080] FIG. 12 is a plan vieW of an example of a speaker 
system according to the best mode for carrying out the 
invention showing a state of the built-in speakers by a 
broken line; FIG. 13 is a front vieW shoWing the state of the 
built-in speakers by a broken line; FIG. 14 is a right side 
vieW shoWing the state of the built-in speakers and a recess 
for accommodating the mobile phone by a broken line; and 
FIG. 15 is an explanatory draWing shoWing a state of the 
angle of elevation of the speakers 14 When vieWed from a 
direction A along the mounting surface of the speaker 14 in 
FIG. 12. 

[0081] In these draWings, reference numeral 10 designates 
a speaker system capable of charging the battery of the 
mobile phone placed thereon, and stereo reproducing music 
information obtained through the music delivery service. 

[0082] Reference numeral 11 designates a stand for 
accommodating the mobile phone in a recess 11a, reference 
numeral 12 designates a connector arranged on the bottom 
of the recess 11a for receiving/sending signals With the 
mobile phone, reference numeral 13 designates a left 
speaker built in the stand 11, and reference numeral 14 
designates a right speaker built in the stand 11. 

[0083] The center axes of at least a pair of speakers (a 
speaker 13 and a speaker 14 in this example) have a 
horiZontal angle in a range betWeen 30° and 90° in the lateral 
horiZontal direction from the front (See FIG. 12). The center 
axes of the speaker 13 and the speaker 14 are directed Within 
the angle of elevation betWeen 0° and 60° With respect to the 
horiZontal plane. 

[0084] FIG. 16 is a block diagram shoWing an electrical 
structure of the speaker system 10. In this case, a charging 
circuit 15 performs predetermined charging operation With 
respect to the mobile phone via the connector 12, and is 
con?gured to receive sound signals from the mobile phone. 
Then, the sound signals from the mobile phone are stereo 
ampli?ed in an amplifying circuit 16, and then outputted 






